California State University, Long Beach

PARC 2012-2013 Meeting Minutes, Mtg 9

15 May 2013
Present: G. Armento, N. Barnes, S. Downey, K. Freesemann, N. Hansuvadha, I. Khoo, T. Nguyen, B. Pernet, S. Platt, S. Sayegh, S. Steimetz, W. Woelfel (excused: C. Lindsay, B. Pernet, C. Nagai; S. Xuemei)
Guests: Mark Wiley, CLA Dean’s Office; Cora Goldstein, Political Science. 
1.  Call to order – The meeting was called to order at 2:10 pm.
2. Approval of agenda – The agenda was approved.

3. Approval of minutes

3.1 The PARC Minutes for 2 May 2013 (Posted: BB / Minutes AY 2012-13) were approved.

4.  Announcements

• Thank you for service from PARC Steering Committee

• Composition of PARC steering committee

• All PARC members are in the Beachboard organization

• PARC business is conducted electronically via Beachboard

5. New business

5.1. None.

6. Unfinished business

6.1. None.
7. Program review presentations

7.1. Communication Studies Program Review (time certain, 2:10 pm)

Wesley Woelfel and I-Hung Khoo presented this report. Comments restricted to data provided in self study, external report and visit to Dept.  Review the BA in Speech Communications, MA in Speech Communication, Minor in Speech Communication.  The goal and mission of the Department were reviewed; of the 23 CSU campuses, the Departments curriculum is comprehensive and current.  Health Communications and Computer Mediated Communications are the only area that curriculum is missing.  The Department does, however, have a need to hire additional Tenure track faculty.
The undergrad program courses were re-structured and streamlined to give students more flexibility and streamline advancement to graduation.  Number of undergrad applications has increased w/40% enrollment in 2010-2011.  80% of lower division students for 2010-2011 are non-majors.  Native and transfer students graduation rate have increased 7% within the past two years.  

The graduate program admits about 15 students per year to provide Graduate Teaching Assistantship to all incoming students (GTA).  Assessments support utility of the program.  Since last review the Program restructured by eliminating one course (COMM 600); in general the MA program is of high quality aside from problems filling the required courses.  It was recommended that the Program make an effort to recruit more students; and that the students be encouraged to take the thesis option.  Additionally it was recommended to seek external funding and to track alumni after leaving the Program. Graduation rate from the MA program is around 80%. No tenure track faculty teach lower division GE.
BA Student learning outcomes were reduced from 15 to 7 in Fall 2011.  Assessment methods and results were discussed.  MA student outcomes were discussed and it was noted that the objectives reflect department goals versus student learning outcomes.  Little mention of work opportunities is made, esp. in the area of corporate training.  Assessment methods and results were discussed. 
Tenure track faculty have been reduced by retirements, resignations, and promotions; a recent hire was made in health communication.  There is low tenure track density (table 10a), fallen from 54% in 2004 to 41% in 2011.  Less than half of GE courses are taught by tenure track faculty; less than 74% of core classes are taught by TT faculty.  Assigned time for tenure track faculty is necessary, esp. for grant-writing.  Nine faculty hires will need to be made within the next four years to maintain CLA averages.
Student services and advising as well as internship and service learning opportunities are excellent.  There are 7 hybrid/on-line courses in the Program. The department relies on CERF funds.  The active support of seeking external grants is recommended.  
Recommendations to the Program and CLA were outlined.  

Comments from Sharon Downey; Sharon thanked the committee for the report.  Updates and comments include a new hire in health communication studies.  Re: the graduate program, the Program is discussion w/CCPE re: forming an interdisciplinary MA program in ‘international communication’/’mass comm’ to meet the demand from graduate students.  Additionally re: recommendation to faculty to increase commitment to teaching graduate courses; this is something the department can work on.  Mark Wiley suggested offering fewer graduate courses per semester given the low numbers of graduate students.  K. Freesemann asked that the recommendation remain in the document to encourage the new Chair to address teaching preferences that prevent them from teaching graduate courses.  Sharon Downey underscored the need for assigned time for faculty with heavy teaching load to support the growth of faculty and the Program.  Sharon Downey requested that the college revisit assigned time to make sure critical programs can be continued.
Mark Wiley stated assigned time is a Provost decision.  The College has an influence on assigned time.  The hiring is affected by 2 hires in Comm Studies this year and 4 in the last four years.   
Comments from PARC re: recommendations:
#1- Add ‘based upon reasonable resources’… 

#3- Change to- Improve opportunities for faculty to teach graduate seminars and contribute to graduate education. Reevaluate the faculty rotation in teaching graduate level courses and increase diversity of faculty teaching in graduate program. 

Add to recommendation #4 “Recommend creating ways for build job opportunities for students by providing students with greater access to corporate training and work opportunities in other fields; including implement a survey instrument that tracks student employment while in, and after exiting, the program.”
Add recommendation for both Department and College:

-Recommends that the Department make a concerted effort to seek external grants.

MSP to accept recommendations.
7.2 Political Science Program Review (time certain, 2:40 pm)

S. Platt presented this report.  Comments restricted to data provided in self study, external report, Dept. website and visit to Dept.  The review included the BA and MA programs.  The last review was in 2004; much reorganization occurred to add depth and focus to the curriculum.  The priorities of the Department were discussed.  The BA program was re-organized in 2007. The MA program re-organization began in 2012 so assessment is pending.  Applications increased but admissions decreased due to budget crisis.  Non-major FTES has diminished since 2006.  Graduation rates in both programs are above college and university rates.  One issue the external reviewer identified is to re-instate Political Theory as a major since it was down-graded to a minor as part of restructuring.  
Student Learning and Assessment- the external reviewer and PARC emphasized the need to analyze the assessment data that has been collected and remains to be analyzed.  

Faculty felt that a number of SCOs need updating, felt isolated on campus (given their location in the SPA building), as well as a desire to have more than 2 years to use start up funds.  The faculty also expressed concern about the ability of the department to remain resilient given resource constraints.  There is a dire need for hiring tenure track faculty, esp. in the area of American Politics and Public Law.  
Student services – assigned time for advising and graduate coordinator was cut. Model UN assigned time was completely cut, yet faculty person still supervises; recommends restoration of release time for Model UN faculty advisor.
Staff- the main staff person is working at the level of ASCII when the position has been classified as an ASCI.  Recommendation is to re-write the job description (rather than re-classify) so it reflects work being done, then request re-classification audit.

The recommendation to the department and college were reviewed.  
Comments: Cora Goldstein thanked the PARC for the report.  See the priorities in hiring in American field; assigned time for Model UN and advisors.  Will work on the mentoring issue for junior faculty; assessment data analysis.  Concerns are retention of faculty as well as the question of continuing research.  
Mark Wiley stated he agreed, that would like to hire more faculty and provide more assigned time.  The staff position couldn’t be reclassified due to sharing staff with International Relations; the reclassification issue is up to human resources. Mark asked for clarification re: the recommendation to extend period of use for start-up funds and stated that coordination w/Brotman Hall is necessary.  
Greg Armento asked ‘What is driving the drop off of acceptance rates (in Table 1)?’  S. Platt stated there were multiple reasons; year to year is variation in quality of applicants.  Resource allocation is also an issue.  
MSP to accept recommendations.

8. PARC Question and answers

8.1. None.

9. The meeting was adjourned at 3:30 pm.


Respectfully submitted,

Nielan Barnes

(these minutes have not yet been approved)

